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Introduction

1.   Azerbaijan has one of the largest displaced populations in the world: 
approximately one out of every eight persons in the country is an internally
displaced person or a refugee.  Most of the displacement is caused by the
conflict over the territory of Nagorno-Karabakh.  By the time a ceasefire was
concluded in May 1994, an estimated 650,000 Azeris had become internally
displaced by the conflict, adding to the existing displaced population of
185,000 ethnic Azeri refugees who had come from Armenia between 1988 and 1990
and, unrelated to the conflict, over 40,000 Meskhetian Turks who had come from
Uzbekistan in 1989.  The conflict also created a large displaced population in
Armenia, of over 300,000 refugees, mostly ethnic Armenian from Azerbaijan, and
some 70,000 persons internally displaced from border areas.  While the
ceasefire has continued to hold for over four years now, a durable solution to
the conflict and its concomitant displacement crisis remains elusive, leaving
over 600,000 persons still internally displaced in Azerbaijan.

2.   The situation of internal displacement in Azerbaijan, as in many other
situations studied by the Representative of the SecretaryGeneral, is
characterized by conflict-induced flight of large numbers of people along
ethnic lines.  On account of having had to abandon their homes, property and
livelihood, they suddenly found themselves among the poorest, most vulnerable
members of society.  The internally displaced, and particularly large numbers
of women and children, are found in camps and public buildings, often in
conditions of deprivation and largely dependent upon outside assistance to
meet their basic needs.

3.   On the positive side, if one could be said to exist under such tragic
circumstances, a less common characteristic of internal displacement that is
evident in Azerbaijan is the strong sense of solidarity between the Government
and the displaced.  This feature stems from the nature of the conflict causing
the displacement, which has an external dimension, and the ethnic kinship
existing between the national authorities and the overwhelming majority of the
displaced.  As a result, and unlike in many other countries, the internally
displaced are not associated by the authorities with the “enemy” and targeted
for abuses and attack on this basis.

4.   The sense of solidarity between the Government and the internally
displaced also extends to the search for durable solutions.  It became clear
over the course of the mission that return is the common and overriding goal
of the authorities and the displaced alike.  Indeed, return would appear the
preferred solution for the majority of the displaced.  However, it is
difficult to predict when peace will materialize and create the possibility
for large-scale return to occur.  Under these circumstances, tensions arise
between, on the one hand, hoping for a peaceful resolution to the conflict and
return and, on the other, adequately addressing the pressing needs of the
displaced for a decent and dignified life.  The challenge for the Government
and the international community is to reconcile these two objectives.  The
Representative undertook a mission to Azerbaijan to appraise the nature of
this challenge and explore ways of addressing it in the interest, above all,
of the displaced themselves.   
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5.   At the invitation of the Government of Azerbaijan, the Representative
undertook the mission to Azerbaijan from 21 May to 1 June 1998.  The
objectives of the mission were to examine the particular problems posed by the
protracted nature of the situation of internal displacement and to contribute
in a constructive manner to efforts to address them effectively, through
solutions-oriented dialogue with the Government and with representatives of
international agencies and non-governmental organizations (NGOs).  In the
light of the significant slowing in the momentum of the peace process in the
spring of 1998 and its implication that the situation of internal displacement
is likely to persist for some time to come, the visit of the Representative
proved particularly timely in underscoring the need to make concerted efforts
to address these challenges.  Another aim of the visit was to raise greater
awareness of the situation which, owing to its protracted nature and the
absence of active hostilities for some years, has faded from international
attention and suffers from a growing sense of donor fatigue.  Furthermore, the
particular characteristics of the situation of internal displacement in
Azerbaijan provide useful insights into understanding the various dimensions
of the phenomenon of internal displacement worldwide.

6.   In undertaking missions and indeed in all aspects of his mandate, the
approach of the Representative is based on the recognition that problems of
internal displacement fall primarily within the national sovereignty of the
State concerned and that sovereignty carries with it certain responsibilities
on the part of the State to ensure the security and well-being of all
populations under its jurisdiction.  Ideally, these responsibilities would
ensure the highest standard of human dignity.  At the very minimum, they
should guarantee the fundamental human rights to physical security and access
to food and potable water, shelter, clothing and basic health and sanitation
services.  This combination of sovereignty and responsibility provides the
framework for a cooperative approach by which Governments are expected to
invite or, at least, accept international support if they lack the capacity to
discharge fully their responsibilities to provide protection and assistance. 
Based on the twin premises of respect for national sovereignty and the
responsibilities that it entails, the Representative’s dialogue with
Governments and other authorities is intended to be cordial and constructively
candid, in pursuit of the common goal of durable solutions to the plight of
the internally displaced.  It is also in this light that the Representative
recommends measures to be undertaken by the national authorities and the
international community to address the situation more effectively.

7.   The Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement, formulated by the
Representative and presented to the Commission on Human Rights at its
fifty-fourth session (E/CN.4/1998/53/Add.2), embody the approach of upholding
sovereignty, while reinforcing the responsibilities that it entails.  The
Principles expressly recognize that the national authorities have the primary
duty and responsibility to address the protection, assistance, return or
resettlement, and reintegration needs of internally displaced persons
within their jurisdiction and spell out the specific nature of these
responsibilities.  At the same time, the Principles are intended to provide
practical guidance to all those dealing with internally displaced persons; to
the Representative in carrying out his mandate; to States when faced with the
phenomenon of internal displacement; to all other authorities, groups or 
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persons in their relations with internally displaced persons; and to
intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations when addressing internal
displacement.

8.   The mission to Azerbaijan was the first to have been undertaken by the
Representative since the formulation of the Guiding Principles.  Throughout
the mission, the Representative used the Guiding Principles as a basis for
his dialogue with government officials, representatives of international
organizations and non-governmental organizations, both local and
international, and representatives of the donor and diplomatic community.  The
Guiding Principles were well received by these various actors.  Dissemination
efforts were greatly facilitated by the translation (unofficial) of the
Guiding Principles into the Azerbaijani language, in both the Roman and
Cyrillic scripts, which the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for
Refugees (UNHCR) had arranged and for which the Representative is especially
grateful.  As the feedback received by the Representative affirmed,
translation of the Guiding Principles into the local language is an important
means of enhancing understanding of the norms relevant to the needs of
internally displaced persons and providing guidance to government officials,
other authorities, groups and persons, and local non-governmental
organizations in a position to address these needs.  The Minister of Justice
noted that protection for internally displaced persons requires the
incorporation of their rights in legislation and in this regard welcomed the
Guiding Principles as a valuable reference for use within the national
legislative framework.  The Deputy Minister of Health specifically welcomed
the attention paid in the Guiding Principles to economic and social rights. 
Both of these officials and several others indicated that they would study
the Guiding Principles and communicate any additional comments to the
Representative. 

9.   The Representative wishes to express his appreciation to the Government
of Azerbaijan for having invited him to visit the country and for the candid
and cooperative approach displayed by government officials.  He is
particularly grateful for the cooperation and assistance of the Chairman and
members of the Republican Commission for International Humanitarian Assistance
and of the State Committee for Refugees and Displaced Persons, as well as to
the personnel of the Cabinet of Ministers.

10.   The Representative was received by President Heidar Aliev,
Prime Minister Artur Rasi-zade, Deputy Prime Ministers Izzet Rustamov and
Abid Sharifov, the Ministers of Foreign Affairs, Justice and Social Security,
the Deputy Minister of Health, the Head of the Humanitarian Department in the
Office of the President, the Chairman of the State Committee on Refugees and
Displaced Persons, the Republican Commission for International Humanitarian
Assistance as well as its Working Group, the Commission on Reconstruction, the
Director of the Azerbaijan Reconstruction and Rehabilitation Agency (ARRA) 
and personnel of the Cabinet of Ministers dealing with the problems of
internally displaced persons.  He held separate meetings with representatives
of United Nations agencies and international humanitarian organizations, local
and international NGOs, the international donor community and the diplomatic
missions of the countries (France, the Russian Federation and the
United States) co-chairing the Organization for Security and Cooperation in 
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Europe (OSCE) Minsk Group undertaking conflict settlement efforts.  He also
met with representatives of several agencies, NGOs and donor Governments on an
individual basis.

11.   The Representative visited internally displaced and returnee communities
in a number of different settings and areas throughout the country. 
Specifically, he visited internally displaced persons living in public
buildings in the Xatai and Binagady districts of the capital city, Baku, and
in camps and settlements in the regions of Bilasuvar, Barda and Agjabedi.  In
Agjabedi district, he met with Kurdish displaced persons in the Kelbajar
Winterland and Lachin Winterland settlements.  He also visited returnees at
reconstruction and rehabilitation sites in the Fizuli region, specifically in
the town of Horadiz and Yukhari Kurdmahmudlu village.  In the districts of
Baku and the regions visited, the Representative was received by the head of
the local Executive Committees.  In the Lachin Winterland camp, situated in
Agjabedi region, he also was received by the head of the Executive Committee
of Lachin in exile.  During all of these visits, the Representative spoke
directly with displaced persons and returnees, and made a point on several
occasions of meeting, accompanied by women members of his delegation, with
displaced and returnee women separately in order to facilitate frank
discussion of their particular concerns.  The Representative did not receive
permission from the Government to visit NagornoKarabakh and other occupied
territories from where the internally displaced originated. 

12.   The present report is based primarily on information gathered during the
mission, but also takes into account secondary sources of information,
including reports of intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations on
human rights and displacement issues, and press reports.

13.   The report is divided into five sections.  Section I provides an
overview of the displacement crisis, in terms of the country context in which
it occurs and its causes and main characteristics.  Section II sets out the
responsibilities and frameworks for response of the Government and the
international community for addressing the needs of the displaced. 
Section III assesses the conditions of the displaced, as found during the
mission, and identifies outstanding needs.  Section IV examines the
possibilities and prerequisites for durable solutions to the plight of the
displaced.  The report concludes with a series of recommendations.  Throughout
the report, where appropriate, reference will be made to relevant provisions
of the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement, which serve as the
benchmark against which the Representative monitors and measures the plight of
the internally displaced.  Finally, the spelling of place names reflects that
used in the main reference material on which the Representative relied and is
not in any way intended to connote a particular position on the political
status of the areas concerned.

I.  THE DISPLACEMENT CRISIS 

A.  The country context

14.   Azerbaijan is located in the Caucasus region, bordered by Iran in the
south, Armenia and Georgia in the west, the Caucasus Mountains and the
Russian Federation in the north and the Caspian Sea to the east (see annexed
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map).  The region represents a crossroads between Europe, the former
Soviet Union, the Middle East and Asia; between Christianity and Islam; and
between the historical spheres of influence of the Persian, Russian and
Ottoman empires.  Figures for 1997 place the population at 7,566,000. 
Ethnically, the population is predominantly comprised of Azeri (Turkic)
peoples.  Ethnic minorities constituted less than 20 per cent of the
population before the war over Nagorno-Karabakh, with ethnic Russians and
Armenians comprising the largest ethnic groups, while Lezghins, Avars,
Talyshes, Kurds, ethnic Georgians and several other nationalities made up the
remainder.  The official language is Azerbaijani and the majority of the
population is Muslim, although other language and religious groups are also
present. 1/  It should be noted that throughout this report the term “Azeri”
refers to persons of Azeri ethnicity, while the term “Azerbaijani” refers to
the citizenry or the institutions of the country.

15.   The geography of Azerbaijan is complex and unique, containing nine
of the world’s eleven climatic zones in an area of approximately
86,600 square kilometers.  The country is rich in natural resources,
especially oil and gas reserves, but also metals.  The fertile agricultural
land is used principally for the cultivation of cotton, tobacco, grapes and,
in some areas, silk.  During the Soviet period, particularly in its later
years, Azerbaijan enjoyed a relatively high rate of economic growth.  However,
it was not self-reliant, as it produced few consumer products and insufficient
agricultural products to meet domestic demand.  When Azerbaijan declared its
independence in August 1991, its economy was still heavily dependent upon
other former Soviet republics as a source of inputs and markets for its own
goods.

16.   Azerbaijan, like other former Soviet countries, is currently in a phase
of transition from a centrally-planned to a market-based economy.  Coinciding
with this difficult period of structural reform, the conflict over
Nagorno-Karabakh has complicated the transition process and further
constrained the capacity of the Government to address the socio-economic needs
of its people.  According to an assessment conducted by the World Bank,
68 per cent of households surveyed are classified as “poor”, of which
24 per cent are “extremely poor”.  The highest poverty level, of 79 per cent,
is found among the internally displaced, of which 41 per cent are considered
“extremely poor”. 2/  The fact that the social security system no longer
exists in as extensive a form as during the Soviet period further exacerbates
the plight of the poor.  Compounding the high level of poverty are growing
inequalities in the distribution of income.  This gap is expected only to
widen with the anticipated influx of wealth from oil revenues.

17.   Azerbaijan is one of the oldest petroleum producing countries in the
world, with substantial reserves for future development.  Since the country’s
independence, foreign investment has played an increasingly important role in
the development of the oil sector.  The Government has concluded contracts for
oil exploration and development with several international consortiums.  While
oil production alone will not create large numbers of jobs, “multiplier
effects” throughout the economy are expected to generate significant
employment.  However, the development of the energy sector is not expected to
pay major dividends in terms of national wealth until around the year 2005
because oil revenues for the first several years will go towards paying back
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investment costs. 3/  While the development of the energy sector is a source
of considerable confidence in the economic potential of Azerbaijan, this
optimism must be tempered with the existing harsh realities of high
unemployment, high poverty, inequities of income distribution, insufficient
diversification of the economy and inadequate resources to support essential
social services during this process of economic transition.  The large influx
of wealth from oil revenues, unless properly managed, is expected to
exacerbate existing disparities in the distribution of income.  Moreover,
unless it is redirected to domestic investment in other sectors, it risks
increasing the dependency of the economy on the export of natural resources
and, consequently, its vulnerability to fluctuations in world prices for oil
and gas.  These consequences may, in turn, have ramifications for the
political stability of the country and the region.

18.   The phase of transition currently under way in Azerbaijan also extends
to the political system.  Steps are being taken towards good governance, such
as the holding of elections and the adoption by referendum of the new
Constitution providing the basis for a democratic society.  Nonetheless,
further measures are required, particularly in the area of strengthening the
independence of the legislature and the judiciary and in ensuring greater
decentralization and delegation of authority to regional and local bodies.  A
particularly important aspect and indication of political reform is the
development of civil society.  Since independence, more than a thousand
non-governmental organizations, focusing on a variety of issues, including
displacement and human rights, have been established.  However, the
environment in which they operate is characterized by several constraints, to
be explained below, which impede the growth and activity of civil society.

19.   It is in this context of a newly independent country undergoing a period
of significant economic and political adjustment that the conflict and
internal displacement crisis occurred, exacerbating an already difficult
socio-economic situation and period of post-Soviet transition.  These
circumstances inevitably have constrained the capacity of the Government not
only to meet the needs of the internally displaced but also to fully discharge
its responsibilities towards the population of Azerbaijan at large.  Thus, the
situation of internal displacement and the responses to it must be viewed in
the context of the difficult socio-economic circumstances facing the
population in general.

B.  Conflict as the cause of displacement

20.   Internal displacement in Azerbaijan is a direct consequence of the
conflict over the territory of Nagorno-Karabakh, a mountainous and fertile
region (the literal translation of its name being “Mountainous Black Garden”)
covering some 1,700 square miles in western Azerbaijan.  The territory is
close to - in some parts by only a few kilometres - but not contiguous with
Armenia.  Ethnic Armenians constituted the majority of its pre-war population
of 180,000, although there also was a significant presence of
some 40,000 ethnic Azeris.

21.   Nagorno-Karabakh is a region to which both Azerbaijan and Armenia claim
historical ties stretching back centuries.  However, the roots of the present
conflict can be traced to the early twentieth century.  After the Russian
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revolution, Azerbaijan and Armenia fought as newly independent States over
Nagorno-Karabakh.  The Paris Peace Conference of 1919 recognized Azerbaijan's
claim to the territory.  After Azerbaijan and Armenia were incorporated in the
Soviet Union, this territorial arrangement for Nagorno-Karabakh was retained,
while Armenia was awarded the district of Zangezur which had connected
Azerbaijan to its westernmost region of Nakhichevan.  Thus, on the resulting
map of the region, Nagorno-Karabakh and Nakhichevan were enclaves whose
inhabitants were separated from their ethnic kin in the titular republics of
Armenia and Azerbaijan respectively.  The Soviet handling of the nationalities
issue, as reflected in the manner in which borders were drawn, formed part of
a wider strategy aimed at safeguarding the centralization of power in Moscow
by keeping nationalities in the peripheral regions divided and interdependent
so that none would be able to break away from the Union. 4/  However, rather
than resolving nationalist disputes, this strategy had the reverse effect of
reinforcing them, by raising grievances about the treatment of ethnic
minorities outside of their titular republics.

22.   Towards the end of the Soviet era, nationalist aspirations in
Nagorno-Karabakh resurfaced with renewed force.  Beginning in 1988, ethnic
tensions intensified and began to take a violent form targeting Azeris in
Nagorno-Karabakh and Armenia and ethnic Armenians in Azerbaijan, with
particularly violent attacks occurring against the latter in the city of
Sumgait in February 1988 and in the capital, Baku, in January 1990.  Following
the collapse of the Soviet Union in autumn 1991, both Armenia and Azerbaijan
became independent States.  On 6 January 1992, the ethnic Armenian leadership
of Nagorno-Karabakh proclaimed the “Republic of Nagorno-Karabakh” - a claim
which neither Azerbaijan nor the international community recognizes - and the
dispute entered a new phase of civil war.

23.   While the conflict concerns and is concentrated on territory falling
within the internationally-recognized borders of Azerbaijan, it also has an
unmistakable external dimension which has the effect of “internationalizing”
it.  It is generally accepted that the Karabakh Armenian cause has received
considerable economic and military support from Armenia and the ethnic
Armenian diaspora. 5/  For this reason, analyses of the conflict tend to
describe the conflict as one between the Government of Azerbaijan and
“Armenian forces”, the latter, deliberately ambiguous, term referring to the
Karabakh Armenian forces and their wider membership, which may include
citizens of Armenia, mercenaries and members of the armed forces of
Armenia. 6/  The United Nations Security Council resolutions on the conflict
reflect its international dimension in explicitly referring to the
deterioration of relations between Armenia and Azerbaijan and the resulting
tensions between them, urging the Government of Armenia “to continue to exert
its influence” over the Nagorno-Karabakh Armenians, and urging “States to
refrain from the supply of any weapons and munitions which might lead to an
intensification of the conflict or the continued occupation of territory”. 7/ 
Another manifestation of the international dimension of the conflict is found
in the economic blockade imposed against Armenia by Azerbaijan.  In this
connection, the Security Council has expressed, by means of a statement by its
President, “deep concern at the devastating effect of interruptions in the
supply of goods and materials, in particular energy supplies, to Armenia and
to the Nakhichevan region of Azerbaijan” and called on Governments in the
region “to allow humanitarian supplies to flow freely, in particular fuel”. 8/ 



E/CN.4/1999/79/Add.1
page 9

The continued imposition of this blockade is a reflection of the fact that
while the ceasefire has put an end to active hostilities, serious tensions
remain.

24.   At the time that the Russian-brokered ceasefire came into force
on 12 May 1994, “Armenian forces” controlled all but the northeastern-most
section of Nagorno-Karabakh, all of the surrounding districts to the west and
south of the enclave and portions of the districts of Fizuli, Terter and Agdam
to the east, collectively covering some 17 to 20 per cent of the territory of
Azerbaijan.  The war thus affected a much larger area and population than that
of the territory of NagornoKarabakh centrally at issue, uprooting
approximately 1 million people from and within Azerbaijan and from Armenia,
resulting in the deaths of an estimated 20,000 to 25,000 persons, injuring
countless more and leaving an unknown but not insignificant number missing or
taken hostage. 9/  The war also exacted severe material damage, because
hostilities often took on a pattern of looting and systematic burning of
captured areas. 10/

25.   Since the summer of 1992, the OSCE has engaged in efforts to achieve a
peaceful solution to the conflict under the aegis of its 11-country Minsk
Group, currently under the co-chairmanship of France, the Russian Federation
and the United States. 11/  Following the conclusion of the ceasefire, the
OSCE Budapest Summit of December 1994 agreed on the eventual establishment of
a peacekeeping force - the first of its kind for the Organization.  This
proposal has yet to be realized.  Meanwhile, conflict settlement efforts
continue.

26.   A proposal presented by OSCE to the parties in September 1997 had
generated considerable optimism within the international community that a
solution to the conflict would be found before the end of the year. 
Azerbaijan had accepted the proposal and Armenia, under the leadership of
President Levon Ter-Petrossian, had also accepted it, with reservations, as a
basis for future negotiations.  However, political developments in Armenia in
the spring of 1998, namely the resignation of Ter-Petrossian and the holding
of presidential elections in which the Government's approach to the peace
negotiations proved to be a major issue, resulted in the election of
Robert Kocharian as president.  It then became necessary to clarify the
positions of the parties.  With this aim, the Minsk Group co-chairmen
undertook a visit to the region in mid-May, just days prior to the visit of
the Representative, and ascertained that there existed considerable
differences in the approaches of the parties to the conflict settlement
process.  On the positive side, the parties reaffirmed their adherence to the
ceasefire and their commitment to continuing conflict negotiations within the
framework of the Minsk Group.  Yet, in stark contrast to the optimism of
late 1997 that considerable progress had been made on the path towards peace,
the prevailing view at the time of the Representative's visit was that it
could not be predicted with any certainty when and in what manner the conflict
will be resolved.  While open calls, on both sides, to consider a military
solution represent a minority view, they nonetheless indicate that the threat
of a return to armed conflict cannot be dismissed.  It should be noted that
the Presidents of Azerbaijan and Armenia have both declared a commitment to
settling the conflict by peaceful means, but significant differences remain
regarding the terms on which to do so.
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27.   To be sure, the fact that the ceasefire, initially agreed upon for a
period of three months, has held for more than four years is a significant
achievement.  Nonetheless, it falls far short of a lasting solution to the
conflict and its concomitant displacement crisis.  The conflict, in other
words, is in a stage neither of active war nor of active peace.  The
durability of the ceasefire thus could be considered as a victim of its own
success:  the absence of hostilities appears to have removed the urgency for
peace.  Moreover, while the ceasefire put an end to large-scale hostilities,
sporadic skirmishes along the border continue.

28.   In the absence of a lasting solution to the conflict and in the light of
the security incidents that continue to occur in the border areas, the option
of large-scale return of the displaced populations also remains elusive.  Some
return has occurred and more is at present taking place in certain formerly
occupied areas of Azerbaijan, the so-called “war-liberated” areas.  However,
for those internally displaced from the significant amount of territory still
under occupation, the resolution of the conflict remains a prerequisite to
return.

C.  Patterns of displacement

29.   As internal displacement in Azerbaijan is a direct consequence of the
conflict, the patterns of displacement followed developments in the
hostilities and, like the conflict itself, occurred along ethnic lines.  The
first phase of displacement, which was predominantly cross-border in nature,
occurred between 1988 and early 1991 when ethnic tensions resulted in what
essentially was a wholesale exchange of populations on the basis of ethnicity
between Azerbaijan and Armenia, with over 300,000 ethnic Armenians fleeing
from Azerbaijan to Armenia and some 185,000 ethnic Azeris fleeing from Armenia
to Azerbaijan.  In the spring of 1991, and with the aid of Soviet forces, the
Government of the then Azerbaijani Soviet Republic conducted an exercise known
as “Operation Ring”, ostensibly for the purposes of internal passport control,
which resulted in the forced displacement of ethnic Armenians from several
villages on the periphery of Nagorno-Karabakh into the enclave or to
Armenia. 12/  Some of this latter group of displaced returned to their home
areas in late 1991 and in 1992.

30.   Beginning in the autumn of 1991, as ethnic violence and tensions erupted
into internal armed conflict between the Karabakh Armenian forces and those of
the Government of Azerbaijan, the displacement crisis also changed character
to become predominantly internal in nature.  A series of violent attacks, by
which Karabakh forces gained control of the cities of Khojaly and Shusha in
Nagorno-Karabakh in the spring of 1992 and of a land corridor between
Nagorno-Karabakh and Armenia in the area around Lachin in June 1992, resulted
in the wholesale displacement of the ethnic Azerbaijani and Kurdish
populations, as well as of Meskhetian Turk refugees settled in these areas. 
Counter-offensives by Azerbaijani forces beginning in late June 1992 displaced
some 40,000 ethnic Armenians.  The biggest wave of displacement occurred
in 1993, when Karabakh Armenian forces not only reversed earlier losses but
also made significant military gains beyond Nagorno-Karabakh, including the
entire Lachin district connecting the enclave to Armenia and the whole or
large parts of the predominantly Azeri-populated provinces surrounding
Nagorno-Karabakh, displacing an estimated 450,000 to 500,000 persons.  An
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offensive in April 1994 led to further gains in the northern parts of
Nagorno-Karabakh and districts to the northeast, displacing
another 50,000 persons.

31.   The overwhelming majority, over 99 per cent, of the internally displaced
population are ethnic Azeris.  The remainder are some 4,000 Kurds from the
Lachin and Kelbajar districts and several hundred persons of various other
ethnic groups, mostly Russian.  The most recent government statistics indicate
that 47.4 per cent of the internally displaced population is male and
52.6 per cent female.  Children under 17 years of age represent 32 per cent of
this population and pensioners some 19 per cent. 13/  The occupational
background of 40 per cent of the displaced is agriculture, 6.1 per cent
education, 5.4 per cent health care, 4.8 per cent construction,
and 11.4 per cent various other professions, while one third are without any
formal profession. 14/  The level of education of the internally displaced is
relatively high:  71 per cent have some, if not full, secondary school
education, 10 per cent have completed higher education and 10 per cent have
completed technical education or incomplete higher education. 15/

32.   The internally displaced are dispersed throughout the country.  In the
initial phases of internal displacement, they settled in a spontaneous manner,
mostly in urban areas where they found accommodation with relatives or in
public buildings such as schools, dormitories, technical institutes and rest
houses.  Settlement patterns changed significantly in the summer of 1993, with
the establishment of tent camps in the southern and central parts of the
country, around the towns of Imishli, Sabirabad and Bilasuvar in the south and
Agjabedi and Barda in the central regions.  The camp population, which had
peaked at over 100,000, at present stands at some 74,000 persons.  Towards the
end of 1993, and particularly in 1994 and 1995, settlements of prefabricated
houses were built with the help of international agencies.  Abandoned railway
cars, in which some 4,300 internally displaced still reside, were also used as
spontaneous settlement. 16/

33.   At present, just over half of the internally displaced are located in
urban areas, especially in the capital, Baku, and the nearby city of Sumgait
on the eastern coast and in the cities of Ganja and Mingchevir north of
Nagorno-Karabakh.  The trend among the displaced towards urban migration,
especially to the capital and its suburbs, suggests that this percentage is
likely to rise.  In the cities of Imishli and Beylagan, it is estimated that
internally displaced persons constitute as much as 50 per cent of the
population. 17/

34.   The patterns of settlement often run counter to the former livelihood
and geographic environment of the displaced.  For instance, most of the
agricultural workers among the displaced live in urban areas. 18/  Conversely,
most of the internally displaced persons originating from mountainous regions
did not settle in the north and south-east areas of the country, where the
climatic conditions most closely resemble their previous environment.  Concern
that the influx of internally displaced persons into these areas would result
in fewer economic opportunities for the local population and, in turn, risk
conflict among the number of ethnic minorities living there is reportedly the
reason why significant settlement did not occur in these areas. 19/
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35.  Notwithstanding the disruptive experience of displacement, community
links have often proved resilient.  In several of the public buildings, camps
or other settlements, large numbers of internally displaced persons from the
same community or region can be found.  In some places, this concentration has
lent itself to community structures recreating themselves.  In a camp near the
town of Barda, for example, the camp population of more than 6,000 persons
have settled and organized themselves on the basis of their area of origin. 
One manifestation of this trend is in education, where parallel school systems
have been established for students and teachers from each of the four main
home communities represented in the camps.

36.   The phenomenon of community structures remaining intact is particularly
evident among the internally displaced Kurds.  At the Kelbajar Winterland Camp
located at the Auberon site south of Barda and at the Lachin Winterland Camp
in the Agjabedi district, the Representative visited communities of internally
displaced Kurds from Kelbajar and Lachin respectively who had settled on lands
to which they traditionally migrated on a seasonal basis.  These Kurdish
communities are semi-nomadic peoples who would spend the spring and summer
months grazing animals in the mountainous regions around Kelbajar and Lachin,
both of which are located between Nagorno-Karabakh and Armenia in what now is
occupied territory, and then migrate with their animals to less mountainous
regions in central Azerbaijan in the winter months.  Shelters (which in the
case of Lachin Kurds consisted of dugouts on a dusty plain) for the population
and their livestock, as well as other structures and cemeteries, had existed
in these areas for years.  The historic migration pattern of this community is
well recognized, to the extent that it was reflected in the system of land
distribution to regional authorities.  The Auberon site settled by the
Kelbajar Kurds, for example, had been allotted to the Kelbajar Executive
Committee in 1972, even though geographically the land is located outside of
its administrative district.  With the outbreak of conflict and the
concomitant displacement of these communities, the seasonal settlement of the
Kurdish communities in central Azerbaijan took on a permanent nature.

37.   Whenever possible, families remained together or rejoined after
displacement.  However, economic circumstances have often compelled the
separation of families, as men of working age leave the family in search of a
livelihood in the cities or as far afield as Russia where there exist
opportunities for seasonal employment.

38.   Within the family, the experience of displacement has affected gender
roles.  According to the traditional family structure in Azerbaijan, men are
responsible for providing income while women act as the principal family
care-givers by undertaking all household chores, cooking and caring for the
children, in addition to whatever economic activity they may have been engaged
in.  Displacement has compelled many internally displaced women to assume new
or at least increased responsibilities for financially supporting the family,
because of the death, disablement or unemployment of the men in the family.

39.   The changes in gender roles, however, are not fully reflected in the
social structures of internally displaced communities.  A difference was
noticeable between the internally displaced populations visited in urban and
rural areas.  In urban areas, men and women alike were represented in the
groups of internally displaced who came forth to meet with the Representative;
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indeed, the women tended to be the most outspoken and assertive in
communicating the community's concerns.  By contrast, in several of the camps
it was predominantly, and sometimes exclusively, men who assembled in public
areas to meet with the Representative; the women remained close to their
homes, although efforts were made by the women comprising his delegation to
consult with these women on an individual basis.  Even when gatherings of camp
populations were mixed, the men and women tended to be clustered separately. 
In all of the areas visited, the Representative, along with the women
comprising his delegation, undertook to consult directly, often separately,
with women in order to hear their specific concerns and create conditions in
which they could feel at ease in sharing them.

II. RESPONSIBILITIES AND THE LEGAL AND INSTITUTIONAL FRAMEWORKS
    FOR RESPONSE

A.  The Government

40.   The primary duty and responsibility for addressing the needs of the
internally displaced persons lies with the national authorities.  The Guiding
Principles reaffirm this duty and responsibility in Principle 3.

41.   Recognition by the Government of Azerbaijan of its responsibilities
towards the internally displaced is reflected in the national legislative
framework.  It is noteworthy in this regard that Azerbaijan was the first of
the former Soviet States to adopt a national law on internally displaced
persons.  Although the Law on the Status of Refugees and Displaced Persons,
adopted on 29 September 1992, does not expressly refer to “internally
displaced persons”, they are covered by the term “displaced person”, which
applies, article 1 stipulates, inter alia, “to persons having to leave the
place of their habitual residence and go to another place on the territory of
Azerbaijan”.

42.   Persons covered by the law are entitled to a number of guarantees,
including:  free living accommodation in an assigned place of temporary
residence; free transit and transportation of property to the place of
temporary residence; free medical assistance at the place of temporary
residence for the aged, children, the poor and families without any means of
income; education for children and adolescents; the purchase of food and
industrial goods in populated areas on equal conditions with permanent
residents; receipt of (unspecified) special grants and allowances; payment of
pensions and allowances; exemption from payment for apartment rental and for
public utilities (except those used for industrial and economic activity); tax
privileges; the possibility of compensation for material and other damage
caused by displacement; choice of the place of permanent residence from among
the choices suggested by the relevant authorities, who are to take into
account the place of work; allocation of land; and choice of the place of
work, again as suggested by the authorities.  Furthermore, the law affirms
that the persons to which it applies shall have the same rights, freedoms and
duties of all citizens of Azerbaijan and are entitled to apply to the relevant
government bodies and to judicial bodies in defence of their rights. 
Principle 1 of the Guiding Principles affirms that internally displaced
persons shall enjoy, in full equality, the same rights and freedoms under
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international and domestic law as do other persons in their country and shall
not be discriminated against in the enjoyment of any rights and freedoms on
the ground that they are internally displaced.

43. The law as adopted in 1992 provided for the cessation of its application
inter alia upon the return of the internally displaced to their place of
habitual residence, their receipt of another place of residence free of charge
in the same region or the lapse of five years since the granting of displaced
person status under the law.  In the light of the fact that many of the
internally displaced have now been uprooted for over five years and are still
unable to return to their areas of origin, in April 1998 amendments were made
to the law to allow for the prolongation of status beyond the fiveyear time
limit, on an annual basis. 20/  Those who are able to return continue to be
covered by the law on displaced persons for one year.

44. Another relevant piece of legislation is the presidential decree on
human rights issued in February 1998 in commemoration of the fiftieth
anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and which contains
several provisions pertaining to displaced persons. 21/  The decree calls upon
the Cabinet of Ministers to formulate proposals for more effectively ensuring
the economic and social rights of several particular groups of persons, 
including refugees and forced migrants.  The Ministry of Foreign Affairs is
charged with ensuring that applications are made to appropriate international
organizations with a view to redressing the rights of refugees and forced
migrants violated as a consequence of the conflict, and to obtaining 
compensation for damage suffered.  In this connection, the law further
stipulates that representatives of the Government in various international
forums are to reinforce efforts for the restoration of the rights of persons
displaced by the conflict.

45. An area where the legislative framework is particularly in need of
reform relates to the propiska, or residence permit, system which was in force
throughout the Soviet Union and of which vestiges remain.  The propiska, in
the form of a stamp in internal passports, restricted individuals to one legal
place of residence and, on that basis, regulated many aspects of daily life as
it was required in order to work, attend school, get married and engage in
other important civic activities.  Although the Constitution of Azerbaijan has
officially abolished the propiska system, a number of laws continue to refer
to it so that, in certain regards, the propiska system remains in place.  The
resulting restrictions on freedom of movement place particularly undue
hardships on the displaced by limiting their ability officially to establish
residence in areas, other than those to which they were initially assigned,
where they may wish to migrate in search of better economic opportunities.  
The remnants of the propiska system still evident in Azerbaijan as well as in
several other Commonwealth of Independant States (CIS) countries are
inconsistent with the right to liberty of movement and freedom to choose one’s
residence enshrined in article 12 of the International Covenant on Civil and
Political Rights and reflected in Guiding Principle 14.  In accordance with
the Programme of Action of the CIS Conference on Forced Migration and in
cooperation with UNHCR, OSCE and the International Organization for Migration
(IOM), the Government has begun to reform legislation relating to the
propiska, but there is a need to accelerate this process in order to ensure
full respect for the right to liberty of movement and choice of residence.
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46. Regarding the institutional framework, a number of government bodies are
involved in addressing the plight of the internally displaced.  The Ministries
of Health, Education, Labour and Social Affairs, as well as parliamentary
commissions for social policy and for human rights, address aspects of the
needs of the internally displaced within their respective areas of activity. 
More focused attention is provided to the internally displaced by the State
Committee for Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons, which has primary
responsibility for these populations.  Branch offices in the various affected
regions have been established to work closely with the Executive Committees,
or regional authorities, in rendering direct assistance to the displaced. 
Within each Executive Committee, there exists a working group on refugees and
internally displaced persons, with a representative in each camp or other
large settlement of internally displaced persons.

47. At the national level, there is also the Department for Refugees and
Forced Migrants within the Cabinet of Ministers.  Represented in this
Department and its working group of experts are the various national bodies
relating to displaced persons, including the State Committee for Refugees and
Internally Displaced Persons, as well as the “Executive Powers” (district
authorities) of the areas from which the internally displaced originate.  The
Department has oversight over the implementation of legislation relating to
the displaced.  Accordingly, its staff undertake on-site visits and it deploys
representatives to tent camps and shelters where internally displaced
populations reside.

48. Another important national body, the Republican Commission on
International Humanitarian Assistance, coordinates the receipt and
distribution of international humanitarian assistance.  The Commission, which
is chaired by the Deputy Prime Minister, Izzet Rustamov and is comprised of 16
representatives of relevant government bodies (including the presidential
apparatus, a number of ministries, the Customs Committee and the State
Committee for Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons) meets on a monthly
basis.  Its working group is charged with implementing the decisions of the
Commission and managing issues relating to international humanitarian
assistance on a day-to-day basis.  Each member of the working group is charged
with liaising with specific international organizations and NGOs and
coordinating programmes in specific areas of Azerbaijan.  Members of the
working group also undertake visits to the regions to monitor the distribution
of aid and implementation of the decisions of the Commission at the local
level.

49. There is also the State Commission for Reconstruction and
Rehabilitation, established in the summer of 1996, and chaired by Deputy Prime
Minister Abid Sharifov.  Falling within the framework of the Commission is the
Azerbaijan Reconstruction and Rehabilitation Agency (ARRA) which was
established to coordinate all external and internal inputs geared towards
reconstruction.  The activities of these government bodies focusing on
reconstruction and rehabilitation are examined in greater detail in
section IV.

50. As this overview indicates, there exists an impressive array of
government bodies with responsibilities relating to internally displaced
persons.  However, precisely because of the number of these bodies, there
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would seem to be a need for an overarching coordinating mechanism to ensure
cohesiveness and comprehensiveness in their collective response.  The creation
in 1995 of the Republican Commission on International Humanitarian Assistance
was reported, by government and international representatives alike, to have
significantly improved cooperation within the Government, between the
Government and local authorities and, in particular, between the Government
and humanitarian aid organizations and donors.  Even so, government officials
themselves were the first to acknowledge that greater coordination is needed
within the Government and among the national and local authorities.  An
important step in this direction has been taken with the efforts by the
Government to establish, on the basis of a framework developed by IOM, a State
Commission for Development of the Unified Migration Management Programme to
cover the five separate but interrelated programme areas of: refugees and
internally displaced persons; labour migration; policy and management; border
management; and migration information systems.  The Representative was
informed that additional proposals for improving coordination and
consolidating the activities of the various relevant bodies have been made. 
The Representative encourages the Government to give serious consideration to
these and other proposals to the same effect.

51. Aside from the issue of coordination, the capacity of the Government to
respond in a comprehensive and effective manner to the plight of its
internally displaced population is constrained by insufficient resources
relative to the considerable needs resulting from internal displacement of
such magnitude and duration.  For instance, the monthly government subsidy
that internally displaced families receive is only 7,000 manats (the
equivalent of about 2 United States dollars); it is known as “bread money”, in
reference to the small range of basic needs that it covers.

B.  The international community

52. As a result of the recognition by the Government of its responsibilities
towards the internally displaced but inability fully to meet their needs, it
has solicited the support of the international community.  As such, offers by
international humanitarian organizations and other actors to provide services
in support of the internally displaced largely have been considered in good
faith, as Guiding Principle 25 stipulates.

53. A corollary of this principle is that all authorities concerned shall
allow and facilitate the free passage of humanitarian assistance and grant
persons engaged in the provision of assistance rapid and unimpeded access to
the internally displaced.  In this connection, it should be noted that the
authorities have denied the United Nations and other international
humanitarian organizations access to Nagorno-Karabakh and the surrounding
occupied territories since 1992.  The government representatives with whom the
Representative raised this issue replied that to allow international access to
these areas, if only for a needs assessment mission, would risk conferring
international legitimacy upon the occupied territories and, as such,
contravene Security Council resolutions affirming the territorial integrity of
Azerbaijan.  This approach towards humanitarian access in territories outside
government control presents a stark contrast to that found by the
Representative to be demonstrated by the Government of Sri Lanka during his
mission to that country (see E/CN.4/1994/44/Add.1).  It should be recalled



E/CN.4/1999/79/Add.1
page 17

that within the occupied territories, there are internally displaced persons,
mostly of Armenian ethnicity, from elsewhere in Azerbaijan, as well as ethnic
Armenian residents of the enclave who were displaced in the early phases of
the war and have since returned.  While some international organizations not 
falling under the United Nations umbrella have managed to circumvent the
Government’s decision by gaining access to the occupied territories through
Armenia, in the absence of full international access to these areas, there is
no clear picture of the nature and extent of humanitarian and reconstruction
needs.  The Minister for Foreign Affairs, while acknowledging the necessity of
needs assessment in the occupied territories, expressed the view that it
should be undertaken only after peace is achieved.  Even then, he suggested,
some 8 to 12 months would be required to meet what were mentioned as other
prerequisites of a needs assessment mission, namely the deployment of the
peacekeeping force authorized by OSCE and the achievement of measurable
progress on the implementation of a peace agreement.  The issue of needs
assessment in the occupied territories remains central to the search for
solutions to the problem of internal displacement in Azerbaijan.

54. Throughout the rest of Azerbaijan, international organizations seem to
have been able to operate, as Guiding Principle 26 requires, in an environment
where they are respected and protected, and are not the object of attack or
other acts of violence.

55. However, international humanitarian organizations attempting to address
the needs of the internally displaced have faced other operational
constraints.  Specifically, the legal and administrative environment in which
NGOs are required to operate impedes their effective functioning and the
fulfilment of their full potential.  NGOs are subject to a mandatory
registration process, which is cumbersome and lacks transparency, and to a
high level of taxation.  Creating an operating environment more supportive of
the work of NGOs in Azerbaijan is important not only for the work of the NGOs
themselves, but also for international agencies which rely on NGOs as
implementing partners.  As part of the follow-up process to the CIS Migration
Conference, UNHCR (in cooperation with the Open Society Institute and the
Washington-based International Centre for Not for Profit Law) has been
assisting the Government in drafting a new law regarding NGO activity in order
to conform with commonly accepted principles and practices elsewhere in the
world.  The law is expected to delineate the types of associations and
foundations eligible for classification as charitable, set out the procedures
for registration and regulation of charitable activities, and define the
responsibilities of the Government towards NGOs.  The Government is strongly
encouraged to ensure speedy promulgation and effective implementation of such
legislation.  Doing so should greatly facilitate and foster NGO activity
which, in turn, can assist the Government in addressing the needs of the
displaced.

56. Until recently, donor policies, in particular that of the United States,
also negatively affected national and international efforts to respond to the
humanitarian needs of the internally displaced.  Specifically, section 907 of
the Freedom Support Act of 1992 prohibited all forms of government-to-
government assistance, including humanitarian aid.  The ban had a particularly
deleterious effect on health care, which is state run, though other areas of
activity also faced problems as a result of the restrictions. 22/  In addition
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to limiting the scope of activity of USAID-funded international NGOs,
section 907 also impeded efforts to strengthen the capacity of the Government
of Azerbaijan to assume a greater role in addressing humanitarian needs
itself, thereby contributing to the current problems. 23/  It must be noted
that recent amendments to section 907 remove the restrictions on the provision
of humanitarian aid to the Government and provide for programmes in the areas
of democracy building and economic reform.  The Representative was informed
that as a result of these welcome changes, the United States now has become
the largest donor of humanitarian assistance and is increasing its
contributions in this area.  This development is particularly noteworthy given
the current tendency of other members of the donor community to reduce funding
for basic humanitarian assistance in favour of reintegration and development
projects.

57. Several years after the initial “emergency” phase of the displacement
crisis, the priorities of donors and, by extension, international agencies and
NGOs, demonstrate a discernible shift from basic humanitarian relief towards
development, reconstruction and reintegration projects.  A clear sign of this
trend is the withdrawal or scaling down of emergency-type relief assistance
and activities by a number of international agencies and NGOs due to funding
constraints.  However, conditions on the ground, as detailed in the following
section, suggest that a complete shift in approach is premature.

III. CURRENT CONDITIONS OF THE DISPLACED

58. Internally displaced persons require and are entitled to protection and
assistance.  In Azerbaijan, unlike in many other situations, the sense of
solidarity that exists between the internally displaced and the authorities
means that the displaced are not viewed as the “enemy” and targeted for attack
by the authorities.  Threats to the life and physical security of the
displaced, of the type protected against in Guiding Principles 10 to 13, are
not apparent.

59. Protection, however, extends beyond safeguarding physical security to
encompass the broad range of economic, social, cultural, civil and political
rights provided for under international human rights law.  For instance, the
rights to food, shelter, health care, education and employment also fall
within the meaning of protection.  In Azerbaijan, government officials, both
national and local, with whom the Representative met, echoed this view and
acknowledged that significant needs remain in these various areas.

60. Guiding Principle 18 relating to the right to an adequate standard of
living provides that at a minimum, regardless of the circumstances, and
without discrimination, competent authorities shall provide internally
displaced persons with and ensure safe access to: essential food and potable
water; basic shelter and housing; appropriate clothing; and essential medical
services and sanitation.  It was clear to the Representative during his
mission that there remain outstanding needs in these various areas, as well as
in education and income-generation, the main findings on which follow.
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Essential food and potable water

61. Food assistance, two 1996 surveys found, is the most important need for
the majority of internally displaced persons. 24/  This is especially the case
in rural areas, where limited opportunities for income generation create
higher levels of dependency.  The World Food Programme (WFP) defines a
household as “food secure” when “it has access, at all times, through home
production or purchasing power, to food, in adequate quantity, safety and
acceptability, needed to provide a healthy life for all its members. 25/ 
Several years after being displaced, many internally displaced households
continue to lack food security.  A survey conducted by World Vision
International in the spring of 1998 indicated that the problem is most acute
in Barda, Oguz and Ujar districts. 26/  In outlying areas, limited economic
opportunities partly explain the higher levels of food insecurity.  Generally
in rural areas, the land to which internally displaced persons have access
tends to be of too poor soil quality to enable self-sufficiency,
notwithstanding the support provided by several agencies for gardening
activities.  For instance, internally displaced persons in one camp explained
that they could cultivate only onions.  The food assistance provided by
international agencies is designed to cover 50 per cent of nutritional needs,
providing items such as flour, oil and pulses (edible seeds such as peas,
beans, lentils, etc.), with the beneficiaries attempting to supplement this
with vegetables, meat and by means of the bread subsidy provided by the
Government.  However, the high rates of malnutrition that have been found to
exist, especially among children and the elderly, indicate that the food
assistance needs of the internally displaced are not being met adequately. 27/

62. WFP is the principal food assistance provider, covering a current
caseload of 200,000, comprising 68 per cent of the internally displaced
population receiving food assistance.  These figures represent a recent
significant increase as a result of WFP having assumed responsibility for the
90,000 internally displaced persons affected by the termination of the CARE
food distribution programme at the end of 1997.  With the anticipated phasing
out of food assistance programmes of other agencies, such as the scheduled
discontinuation of International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent
Societies (IFRC) food assistance to 34,000 internally displaced persons in the
southern camps by the end of 1998, it is unclear where this responsibility
will be shifted.  The Government thus far has turned to WFP, yet WFP itself is
facing funding constraints which put in jeopardy its ability to meet the food
assistance needs of its current caseload in 1999, let alone to expand the
number of its beneficiaries.

63. The internally displaced need ongoing assistance to meet their essential
food needs.  It must be emphasized that this assistance need not consist of
mere hand-outs but instead could take the form of “food for work” programmes,
at least for the vast majority of the displaced who are able and indeed very
willing to work.  Food for work programmes are a means not only of meeting the
needs of internally displaced persons for food assistance but, as will be
highlighted below, of addressing shelter, health and education needs, while
providing skills training and meaningful activity.

64. In the design of the food assistance programme, efforts have been made
to involve the beneficiaries.  WFP provided the example that the input of
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beneficiaries had led to a change in the composition of the food assistance
package, green peas being replaced with white beans, as was the expressed
preference of the beneficiaries.  Principle 18 calls for special efforts to be
made to ensure the full participation of women in the planning and
distribution of basic supplies, including food.  As part of the follow-up
process to the Beijing World Conference on Women, WFP has set out objectives
which include involving more women in the decision-making process and
developing more gender sensitive programming.  Noteworthy in this latter
regard is the WFP policy of distributing food directly to women and the
practice of its implementing partner, World Vision International, of ensuring
the presence of women staff during food distributions.  The responses of
international agencies and internally displaced women to the queries of the
Representative suggest that the problems of sexual violence or exploitation
that often arise in connection with the distribution of relief do not appear
to exist in Azerbaijan.

65. On the issue of access by internally displaced persons to potable water,
it must be noted that the water supply for the general population is limited
and often unreliable.  The water supply tends to be better in the cities,
though its quality is poor in the dilapidated public buildings where many
internally displaced persons in urban areas are accommodated.  Projects for
the rehabilitation of these buildings include attention to the replacement of
water pipes, but for those in buildings not yet benefiting from these projects
serious problems relating to water quality remain.  Similarly, in rural areas,
efforts are being undertaken by humanitarian organizations and the Government
to provide potable water, including through the construction of wells or
supply of water tanks in camps and settlements.  However, the demand is great,
leaving many internally displaced persons still in need.  The lack of clean
water for drinking and other purposes was a common concern raised by the
displaced in a number of the camps and settlements visited by the
Representative.  Existing wells often prove inadequate for a number of
reasons.  In one camp visited by the Representative, the well was reported to
be only two metres deep.  In the Lachin Winterland Camp, there are only old
artesians wells and the construction of a water pipeline is required to
provide the displaced with proper access to water.  In the light of these
conditions, it would be important for the Government and international
agencies jointly to identify the priority areas for improving access to
potable water.

Basic shelter and housing

66. Personnel of the Department of Refugees and Displaced Persons noted that
shelter is the area of basic need where the difference in the conditions of
refugees and the internally displaced is most noticeable.  While almost all
refugees arriving from Armenia have found permanent accommodation, most of the
internally displaced remain, after over five years of displacement, in
temporary shelters of the most basic nature, including tents, railway wagons
and public buildings.

67. Worst off would seem to be those internally displaced persons who
continue to live in tents, which are often damaged.  These fail to provide
sufficient protection from the harsh winters 28/ and, as was apparent during
the Representative’s visit in late May, retain stifling heat in the warmer
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months.  The problem of water seepage through the ground, due to a high water
table, was evident in a number of tents and other temporary shelters visited
by the Representative.

68. While the public buildings in which an estimated 50 per cent of the
total internally displaced population live provide a more permanent structure,
this type of shelter is not without serious defects.  The reportedly typical
public building accommodation visited by the Representative provides cramped
living space, with extended families occupying single rooms originally
designed to house one student attending higher education or technical
institutes.  In the public buildings visited in the Xatai district outside
Baku, an average of seven to eight people occupy a room of 9 to 12 square
metres; in the buildings visited in the Binagady district, an average of five
to six people occupy each room.  The rooms were bereft of doors, thus raising
concerns regarding lack of privacy and security.  In the communal kitchens,
where an average of 20 families share a single gas cooker, gas poisoning and
other safety problems were reported to exist.  Throughout the buildings,
electrical wires were exposed and over-used, with multiple makeshift
connections apparent.  The entrance areas and stairwells were dark, even
during the daytime visits of the Representative.  Moreover, although the
Representative visited in the early summer, it was apparent from the frequent
lack of window panes and the holes in walls and roofs that the buildings were
not winterized and would fail to provide adequate protection against the
strong winds characterizing the winter months in Baku and its surroundings. 
Plumbing problems and water damage were evident and sanitation facilities were
clearly inadequate, creating a fertile breeding ground for disease.

69. To address these problems, important efforts are currently being
undertaken to improve the shelter conditions of internally displaced persons. 
The UNHCR Public Building Rehabilitation (PBR) project, implemented in
collaboration with several international NGOs, focuses on the following four
areas of concern: insulation and winterization, through the repair of leaking
roofs and holes in walls, and the installation of window panes and insulation;
electrical safety, through the installation of new wiring systems, circuit
breakers, a sufficient number of electrical wires and sufficient lighting, as
well as the promotion of safety awareness; improvement of water and sanitation
systems; and the creation of separate living spaces, through the provision of
plywood partitions, doors and locks.  The Representative had the opportunity
to visit a few buildings rehabilitated by Mercy Corps International as part of
the PBR project and the contrast, in terms of improved living conditions, was
remarkable.  It was also apparent that the internally displaced persons
themselves took pride in the refurbished buildings, having organized communal
work schedules to ensure their upkeep.  Moreover, a positive by-product of the
project is the creation of a pool of internally displaced contractors to
undertake significant amounts of the rehabilitation work, who thereby not only
earn income but also develop skills which will remain in demand as
rehabilitation and reconstruction activities continue.

70. The same positive spin-off of employment generation and skills
development for internally displaced persons has resulted from the
UNHCRsponsored Limestone Shelter Project, for which contractors are
encouraged to employ internally displaced persons.  This project, as well as
that sponsored by USAID for the construction of mudbrick homes, provides
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internally displaced persons in rural areas with simple yet more durable
temporary dwellings designed for single families.  Needs assessment surveys
undertaken by Relief International help to ensure that internally displaced
persons living in the worst conditions receive priority.  The Representative
had the opportunity to see a number of the limestone shelters and mud-brick
homes.  In several cases, these were grouped in small settlements, often of
extended families, including small but thriving gardens maintained with the
assistance of UNHCRsupplied seeds and tools.

71. Marked and muchneeded improvements in the shelter conditions of
internally displaced persons have been made as a result of the public building
rehabilitation, limestone shelter and mud-brick construction projects.  After
having witnessed first-hand the potential for significantly ameliorating the
temporary living conditions of internally displaced persons in a
costeffective manner and often with positive side effects in terms of
incomegeneration, skills development and the morale of the displaced, the
Representative considers that the dismal shelter conditions in which the large
number of internally displaced persons, who have not yet benefited from these
programmes remain, are all the more difficult to tolerate.  In the light of
the poor prospects for imminent return for the large number of internally
displaced persons, the temporary shelter conditions must be improved to a
minimum level of decency, at the very least.  To this end, greater financial
support from international donors and, to the extent possible, the Government,
is required.

72. In addressing shelter conditions, as with all other needs, it is
essential to consult with the intended beneficiaries themselves.  Two examples
regarding shelter that came to light in the course of the Representative’s
visit underscore the importance of doing so.  The first example concerns the
Lachin Winterland camp where, as noted above, seminomadic Kurds displaced
from the Lachin area found refuge in the subterranean dugout dwellings of
their traditional winter settlement areas.  When displacement forced this
Kurdish community to remain in these settlements yearround, an international
project constructed numerous prefabricated houses for them.  However, today
these remain largely unoccupied owing to the fact that the intended
beneficiaries had no intention of leaving their traditional dugout dwellings,
especially as these had been purposefully built in close proximity to the
grazing land for their livestock.  Although the dug-out dwellings were not
designed as permanent residences and required repair in certain aspects, the
preference of the residents to remain in their traditional dwellings near
their grazing lands provides a cautionary example of the need not to assume
that more sophisticated, not to mention more expensive, structures will
necessarily correspond to the needs and preferences of the intended
beneficiaries.

73. A second example relates to the situation of the thousands of internally
displaced persons who have made makeshift homes in abandoned railway
carriages.  The shelter that these structures provide is far from adequate in
that they, like the tents, lack insulation against the wind and cold and prove
stiflingly hot in the summer months.  Nonetheless, the residents of one
railway carriage settlement visited by the Representative in the Barda region
proved unwilling to move out of these conditions when given the option.  In
this case, the reason concerned less the type of alternative shelter offered
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than its location, several kilometres away from the market place adjacent to
the railway car settlement where most of its residents make their living. 
Given the desire of these internally displaced persons to remain in the
railway carriages rather than be relocated far from the centres of economic
activity, efforts might more usefully be targeted at improving, in whatever
ways possible, the shelter in which the displaced currently reside.

74. One suggestion for shelter improvement raised by several government
officials and some international NGOs (but, notably, not by any of the
displaced with whom the Representative met) was the construction or provision
of a partition in the single-room dwellings in which most internally displaced
families reside.  This measure is considered important in order to conform
with cultural norms according to which adolescent girls and unmarried women
are to sleep in rooms other than those occupied by their male relatives. 
Government officials noted that in respect of these cultural traditions even
the poorest family would have a tworoom dwelling.  One family whose railway
carriage dwelling the Representative visited had been provided with a
partition by OXFAM.  Other agencies with whom the Representative raised this
request replied that they had not responded on account of limited resources. 
UNHCR, for one, quite reasonably replied that it would be willing to consider
this and other suggestions relating to shelter improvement and to invest more
in shelter if the authorities would consider more of the internally displaced
as so-called “long-stayers”, entitled to something other than shelter that is
designed to be strictly temporary until anticipated return.

Appropriate clothing

75. Regarding clothing needs, it must be recalled that the mission took
place during the warmer months, making it difficult to determine the extent to
which winter clothing needs are met.  The lack of adequate heating in tents,
other temporary structures and public buildings that have not yet been
rehabilitated nonetheless suggests that the need for warm winter clothing
would be considerable.  The muddy conditions that reportedly are common in
rural settlements outside of the summer months suggest the importance of
proper footwear.  One humanitarian worker recounted that it was not uncommon
to see children going barefoot or in stocking feet in the mud and slush
characterizing the winter months.

Essential medical services and sanitation

76. Internally displaced persons in Azerbaijan typically have suffered a
deterioration in their health since their displacement.  A nationwide health
and nutrition survey undertaken in 1996 noted elevated rates of chronic
malnutrition among children and the elderly, and high levels of anaemia and
iodine deficiency. 29/  Scabies, especially among children, and other skin
infections, respiratory illnesses, malaria, diarrhoea and vitamin A deficiency
are also prevalent health problems, especially in the camps.

77. Displacement has also created problems in the area of mental health. 
The psychological stress experienced by the displaced is not only warrelated,
but also stems from the cramped and poor conditions in which many of them
live, as well as from feelings of isolation and uncertainty about their
future.  In this latter regard, the psychological impact on the displaced of
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having their hopes for imminent return dashed time and again cannot be
underestimated:  indeed, a number of international humanitarian staff noted a
marked deterioration in the mental health of the displaced since the stalling
of the peace process in early 1998.  Local NGOs added that the current
uncertainty as to whether international humanitarian assistance would continue
has placed additional psychological stresses on the displaced.  Guiding
Principle 19 provides that, when necessary, internally displaced persons shall
have access to psychological and social services.

78. Special efforts to address the psychological and all other needs of
displaced children are required, as Guiding Principle 4 provides.  Important
efforts to address the psychosocial needs of internally displaced children in
Azerbaijan have been made by a number of international agencies, as well as
local NGOs.  One notable example is the UNICEF programme by which some
300 internally displaced persons have been trained as social workers to
provide early childhood education and psycho-social rehabilitation activities
to some 4,000 displaced children.  The involvement of WFP means that the
social workers participating in this programme receive not only training and
meaningful employment but also food assistance for their work, while the
children are provided with biscuits as part of the programme.

79. Special attention to the health needs of women, including in the area of
reproductive health, and to the prevention of contagious and infectious
diseases, such as HIV/AIDS, is also called for in the Guiding Principles.  In
Azerbaijan, internally displaced men and women request contraceptives,
particularly for the purposes of family planning. 30/  At the same time,
programmes have been developed to provide health education and services
specific to the needs of women in the areas of gynaecological health, safe
motherhood and breastfeeding.

80. The international response to the healthcare needs of internally
displaced persons is also aimed at strengthening national and local
capacities.  This is an important aim that becomes all the more critical as
the trend towards gradually phasing out international involvement in
addressing basic relief needs intensifies.  Involving local healthcare
professionals, including the significant number of internally displaced
persons who were professionally trained doctors or other healthcare
professionals prior to displacement, is a cost-effective approach which has
the important added benefits of helping to keep displaced medical and health
professionals abreast of developments in healthcare practices, retaining and
developing of their skills, and generating income either in cash or, as part
of “food for work” programmes, in kind.  In the southern camps managed by
IFRC, internally displaced doctors and nurses have been engaged to provide
basic medical care for the camp residents.  Also noteworthy in this regard is
the programme of training of health education trainers, sponsored by the
International Rescue Committee, through which reproductive health and general
health information is disseminated in weekly education sessions of women’s
groups formed in more than 40 settlements of internally displaced persons. 31/ 
UNHCR, as part of its reproductive health and family planning programme, has
taken the approach of pairing each of its implementing partners with a local
NGO, with a view to contributing to strengthening of the latter’s operational
capacity.
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81. In addition to training and expertise, local healthcare capacities may
require strengthening through support for infrastructure and the provision of
supplies.  In the Lachin Winterland camp in Agjabedi district, the
construction by the local authorities of a medical clinic to serve the needs
of the several thousand internally displaced persons in this settlement
remains incomplete:  the building, which the Representative did not himself
see, reportedly consists of only a basic frame with a roof, but no walls.  The
Representative, recalling the public building rehabilitation programme of the
International Rescue Committee, raised this problem with the representative of
the Committee who accompanied him on his tour of the camp and was pleased to
learn that completing the clinic building could very conceivably fall within
the parameters of the programme.  This information was communicated to the
local authorities present, who welcomed the idea, and it is to be hoped that
this conversation has since been translated into concrete results.  In the
town of Horadiz in Fizuli district where return has begun to take place (see
below, sect. IV), the Representative toured the community hospital, which had
been reconstructed and rehabilitated but, as the director of the hospital
underscored, lacked sufficient medical equipment, beds and other supplies. 
UNDP informed him that it had earlier compiled a list of needed equipment and
provided it to donors, who had responded by providing some essential drugs and
medicines.  However, there clearly remained a need for basic equipment.

82. While it is evident that there is a continued need for the international
community to support the strengthening of national and local capacities in
terms of healthcare expertise, infrastructure and supplies, it is also
incumbent upon the national and local authorities to do their part to ensure
that what is in principle free access to Statesponsored medical services
actually exists in practice.  A number of internally displaced persons
reported experiencing the problem of being unable to obtain medical services
without payment.  Although this practice is not officially sanctioned, and
indeed is safeguarded against in national legislation (see sect. II above),
the national and local authorities arguably could do more to curb its
occurrence.  Guiding Principle 19 provides that all wounded and sick
internally displaced persons, as well as those with disabilities shall receive
to the fullest extent practicable and with the least possible delay, the
medical care and attention they require, without distinction on any grounds
other than medical ones.

83. Problems of access to medical services also may arise in terms of
physical accessibility, especially in areas far removed from urban centres. 
Mobile health units have been organized to visit internally displaced
communities but, as the Deputy Minister of Health noted, they are unable to
reach all those in need.  The frequency of visits varies, with some
communities having been found to go unaddressed entirely. 32/  Even in urban
areas, physical access to medical services may be difficult.  Internally
displaced women in one of the public buildings visited by the Representative
in the Xatai district on the outskirts of Baku pointed to the need to
establish a regular health clinic to service the most basic healthcare needs
of the residents of the grouping of public buildings.  At the very minimum,
they required the installation of a communal telephone line reserved for
contacting emergency medical services when necessary.  The latter suggestion,
seemingly so minor in terms of cost and maintenance, could actually have major
benefits in meeting the emergency health needs of the displaced.  Government
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officials to whom the Representative communicated this request responded
positively and agreed to take appropriate action.  Throughout the country,
regular, monthly visits by a mobile health team to all internally displaced
communities should occur as a matter of course.

84. Poor sanitation servicing is one of the main factors contributing to the
health problems of internally displaced persons.  While the sanitation
infrastructure is weak in many parts of the country, it is particularly poorly
developed or maintained in internally displaced persons’ shelters and
settlements owing to overcrowding and their perceived “temporary” nature. 
After years of displacement, many internally displaced persons continue to
lack adequate bathing facilities.  In a camp in the Barda region that has been
administered by the local authorities since the withdrawal of the Turkish Red
Crescent which established it, each of the more than 6,000 camp residents is
entitled to a 15minute shower once a week in the communal bath-house,
according to established schedules.  However, camp residents informed the
Representative that water was often not available during their designated
time.  When sufficient water supply is available, the problem of water
drainage arises, as was clearly evident in the men’s section of the bath-house
at the time of the Representative’s visit.  Moreover, it was at this same camp
that the well is only 2 metres deep and where scabies and diarrhoea were
reported to be common.

85. In another government-run camp, in the Agjabedi region, similar problems
of water supply were mentioned.  Moreover, inadequate garbage collection was
evident:  a patch of land in the middle of several dwellings was strewn with
refuse.  In addition to creating unsanitary conditions for the camp population
as a whole, this situation posed other problems.  One woman explained that her
family remained without its own shelter as the land allocated to her was in
the affected area.  Internally displaced persons reported that although the
camp authorities had made arrangements for regular garbage collection, in
practice it occurred infrequently and there had been little effort to address
the specific problem of the makeshift dump.

86. To be sure, visible efforts have been made to address the problems of
sanitation elsewhere.  Improvement of water and sanitation systems is a key
component of the UNHCR Public Building Rehabilitation Programme.  Toilets had
been provided to internally displaced persons at the railway carriage
settlement in Barda.  In the southern camps overseen by IFRC, a water and
sanitation programme provided camp residents with approximately 20 litres of
potable water a day, additional water for weekly hot showers and, for every
20 inhabitants, a latrine which is cleaned daily and pumped out monthly.  With
a view to building local capacity, the programme aims to mobilize and prepare
camp residents and local authorities to manage water and sanitation services
themselves.  Yet, the problems, evident in the government camps visited by the
Representative suggest that the authorities may not yet possess sufficient
capacity and, perhaps, the will to discharge effectively their
responsibilities in these areas.

Education

87. Guiding Principle 23, reaffirming the right of every human being to
education, calls upon the authorities concerned to ensure that the internally
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displaced receive education which is free and compulsory at the primary level. 
It will be recalled, from section II, that national legislation relating to
internally displaced persons contains provisions for the education of children
and adolescents, without discrimination.

88. The high value that Azerbaijani society places on education was evident
among the internally displaced whom the Representative met.  At a camp in
Barda district, the internally displaced teachers with whom the Representative
discussed educational issues in some detail proudly reported the maintenance
of high educational standards within the school system established in the
camp.  As an illustration of this point, they cited the fact that the students
from the camp who had gone on to university had found themselves to be
comparatively very well prepared.  The camp school had recently won an award
at a music competition for the Barda district, which was an accolade in which
the entire camp population, many of whom originated from the Agdam district,
famous for its music and art, took great pride.  In the Binagady district
outside Baku, the Representative received a warm reception from a choir of
schoolchildren, as was the case at a government-run camp in the Agjabedi
region where young people performed an impressive poetry recital in
celebration of the country’s national holiday.

89. These achievements in the area of education are particularly remarkable
given the difficult circumstances under which the schools for the internally
displaced often operate.  The teachers consulted at the Barda camp indicated
first and foremost the need to replenish the supply of school materials,
including desks, chairs, blackboards and notebooks.  They suggested that there
exist significant contrasts in this regard between camps, citing the example
of two camps nearby where the schools serviced by the International Islamic
Relief Organization are supplied with textbooks, uniforms and medical
services.  Regarding the buildings themselves, problems of overcrowding and
lack of heat during the winter months were reported, as was the lack of
resources on the part of the local authorities to address them.  In a country
so rich in oil and energy resources, the lack of fuel to heat schools is a
disparity that is even harder to accept.  In other cases, even the physical
structure of education facilities is inadequate, such as in the Lachin
Winterland camp where the school building is incomplete.  As with the
unfinished medical clinic at the camp, the authorities and displaced alike
stressed that support simply to ensure completion of the construction of the
school building would be of considerable assistance.

90. The impact of internal displacement on education extends beyond the
displaced themselves to affect also segments of the population at large.  The
accommodation of the displaced in the student dormitories of universities or
technical schools and in schools has resulted in disruptions and difficulties
in the education of the nondisplaced, creating a certain resentment on the
part of host populations. 33/  While these disruptions may have been tolerable
on a short-term basis, after more than five years there is a need, not only
for the well-being of the displaced but also for the educational system as a
whole, to provide alternative arrangements for shelter.

91. In the education of the internally displaced, issues of integration with
the host populations also arise.  In the Xatai district, for instance, the
local authorities stated that internally displaced children were educated in
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schools separate from the host population.  It was suggested that doing so
facilitated the children’s adaptation to their displacement by educating them
with other children in a similar situation.  However, in a situation of
displacement lasting several years, it also segregates them from the local
population, and thereby impedes the process of integration, which is
particularly important as alternative solutions to return are increasingly
required.

92. In a noteworthy educational project that takes a holistic approach in
addressing the needs of the internally displaced and host populations alike,
the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) is developing a nationwide human rights
education programme which will provide training and course material on human
rights standards to all schools.  The suggestion was made that the Guiding
Principles could be incorporated in this programme, as a means of educating
internally displaced children on how human rights standards address their
particular needs, while at the same time sensitizing host communities to
internally displaced persons’ particular needs but common rights. 

Employment and income-generation

93. Guiding Principle 22 provides that internally displaced persons, whether
or not living in camps, shall enjoy inter alia the right to seek freely
opportunities for employment and to participate in economic activities. 
According to the most recent government figures, two thirds of the over
300,000 internally displaced persons in a position to work are unemployed. 34/ 
The majority of those having jobs are employed in the public sector, mainly as
teachers and healthcare professionals, with about a third employed in the
private sector. 35/  Outside of regular employment, seasonal agricultural
work, occasional construction work or temporary menial work in the public
sector provides a source of income for others.  However, payment, especially
for agricultural work on State farms or bigger privately owned plantations,
was reported by internally displaced persons as being irregular and delayed. 
Moreover, the opportunities for agricultural work are often limited:  in Barda
region, only 5,000 out of the 80,000 internally displaced persons in the
region have work.  The local authorities explained that although many of the
displaced have an agricultural background, they lack skills in cotton and silk
cultivation, which are the main agricultural activities in the region.  For
the internally displaced persons living in the railway wagon settlement in
Barda town, the 60,000 manat (approximately $17) average monthly earnings in
the market are sufficient not to accept offers of better shelter elsewhere. 
Also as noted earlier, an unknown number of internally displaced men have
migrated temporarily to the capital or further afield to Russia in search of
income to support their families, finding economic opportunities mostly in
informal trading activities from which the amount of income generated varies. 
One woman in a camp told of her young son’s experience in Baku where he had
been trading in the markets since 1996 but had as yet not been able to send
any money home to his family owing to corruption:  any income earned, aside
from that spent for his basic upkeep, was needed to pay officials in order to
be able to continue to operate.

94. The limited opportunities for employment and other means of
incomegeneration available to the displaced contrasts starkly with their
willingness to work.  A strong desire for work was a common wish expressed by
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internally displaced persons, men and women alike, both in the Baku area and
in the regions.  For example, a group of women with whom the Representative
met in the Xatai district outside of Baku indicated that, aside from the
ultimate goal of return, their main concern was to have opportunities for
work.  They emphasized that they would be willing to do anything, including
working with their hands or doing menial tasks, notwithstanding the fact that
several of them said they had diplomas and university education.  They also
expressed a keen interest in being trained in new skills.  Guiding
Principle 23 provides that education and training facilities shall be made
available to internally displaced persons, in particular adolescents and
women, whether or not living in camps, as soon as conditions permit.

95. In a welcome trend, international agencies and NGOs reported that in
recent years, the Government has become more receptive to income-generating
projects for the displaced, in contrast to its previous strong reluctance to
allow such efforts for fear that they would interfere with the overriding goal
of the return of the displaced.  Programmes currently undertaken by
international agencies and NGOs support micro-enterprise development in a
number of ways:  vocational and business training; small business grants or
loans to individuals for the purchase of needed equipment and materials such
as sewing machines, cloth, hand-knitting materials and yarn, knitting
machines, shoe repair materials, car mechanics' tools, hairdresser and barber
kits, and carpentry, masonry, welding and plumbing kits; loans to groups of
internally displaced persons organizing small business cooperatives, such as
in leather tanning, car repair, metal fabrication and carpentry, bakeries and
wheat mills; and the establishment and support of women’s co-operatives.  The
Government also sponsors some income-generating activities of its own:  for
example, a sewing project for women whose handiwork the Government purchases
for distribution to the “martyrs’ families” (a number of which are internally
displaced persons) who have lost a family member in the conflict and receive
special assistance packages.  Local NGOs, their international counterparts
noted, could also play an important role in sponsoring micro-credit
programmes, but are constrained from doing so by national legislation
requiring that an institution must have the equivalent of 5 million dollars in
order to engage in lending activity.  To enhance the access of the internally
displaced to credit, the Government is encouraged to create a more conducive
environment for the micro-credit programmes of NGOs.

96. More difficult to overcome are the structural constraints limiting
employment and income-generating opportunities not only for the displaced but
also the population at large.  As the country continues to undergo a difficult
period of transition from a centrally-planned to a market economy, problems of
unemployment and low productivity remain acute, with those factories that are
still open often operating at only a fraction of their capacity.  In rural
areas, opportunities for economic activity are also limited.  IFRC, for
instance, noted that by the winter of 1998 it will have exhausted all
possibilities for income-generation for the displaced in the southern camps it
services.  The isolation of many of these and other camps and settlements from
urban areas makes income-generating opportunities particularly difficult.

97. Another serious structural problem arises in the area of land reform.
The land privatization process currently under way only aggravates the
situation of many of the internally displaced settled in rural areas.  While
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the pace of land privatization differs throughout the country, a common
concern on the part of the local authorities is that the presence of
internally displaced populations greatly interferes with this process since
their settlements are established on land that is to be privatized.  On
average, privatization is to provide one hectare of land per person.  However,
for the most part, the internally displaced are left out of this process, on
the assumption that they will be entitled to land in their areas of origin
upon return.  In one area, the local authorities expressly stated that they
were reluctant to give the internally displaced arable land for fear they
would settle there permanently, owing to their traditional attachment to land
as a means of livelihood.  Yet, as the Representative suggested, it is
precisely because of the attachment of these displaced persons to land that
providing them with meaningful opportunities for cultivation is essential. 
The land to which internally displaced persons are granted temporary access
tends to be that of the poorest quality, thereby limiting their ability to be
self-sufficient and to generate income through agricultural activity.  It is
essential that the process of land privatization takes into account the short
and longterm needs of the internally displaced and neither exclude nor
negatively affect them in any other way.  Assistance in the form of
agricultural machinery and fertilizer also could help improve agricultural
yields and thus income opportunities for the displaced, while contributing to
the development of the national agricultural sector which, like the industrial
sector, is failing to realize its full potential.

IV.  TOWARDS DURABLE SOLUTIONS

98. Return undeniably is the solution preferred by the majority of the
internally displaced, as well as their Government.  Time and again, internally
displaced persons, in urban and rural areas alike, told the Representative
that they wished, above all, to return home.  At the same time, those
expressing this desire acknowledged that a precondition for their return is a
durable peace.  It is thus perhaps not surprising that the internally
displaced so closely follow the peace process, as demonstrated by their
citation of specific initiatives undertaken by OSCE towards the resolution of
the conflict and their knowledge of the relevant United Nations Security
Council resolutions on the matter.  In this connection, on numerous occasions
during the mission government officials and internally displaced persons alike
referred to the lack of attention to the conflict by the Security Council in
recent years, interpreting this as a signal of abandonment by the
United Nations of concern for their plight.  While the United Nations long has
supported the lead taken by the OSCE Minsk Group in the conflict negotiation
process, the ongoing stalemate has led to suggestions for the United Nations
to play a more direct role in the peace process.  In fact, for some time now,
the United Nations has advocated that humanitarian concerns be integrated into
the peace process.  With mass displacement being such a defining element of
the conflict, equitable solutions for the great number of refugees and
displaced persons in Armenia and Azerbaijan will be essential if peace,
whenever it comes, is to endure.

99. For the moment, it remains difficult to predict when peace will provide
the possibility for large-scale return.  To be sure, even in the absence of
peace, some return is occurring in formerly occupied areas and otherwise
war-damaged regions in the districts of Fizuli, Terter and Agdam that have
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come back under government control.  Return as a potential solution thus
currently divides the internally displaced population into two groups:  those
from the formerly occupied or war-damaged areas where the possibility for
return now exists; and, making up the majority of the displaced, those
originating from territory that remains outside government control and for
whom the prospects for return are less certain.  For both of these groups, it
is the primary duty and responsibility of the competent authorities, as
reflected in Guiding Principle 28, to provide the means which allow internally
displaced persons to return voluntarily, in safety and with dignity, to their
homes or places of habitual residence, or to resettle voluntarily in another
part of the country, and to facilitate the reintegration of both groups. 

A.  Supporting present possibilities for return

100. In the case of those from areas at present under government control,
return has begun but its pace is slowed by problems of damage and security
risks resulting from the conflict.  A damage assessment of what are referred
to as the “war-liberated” and “war-damaged” areas that was conducted in 1997
by the Azerbaijan Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Agency (ARRA), found
extensive damage in a number of sectors:  shelter and personal property;
infrastructure in the areas of education, public health, social and cultural
structures, electricity, gas and water supply, irrigation systems, transport
and communication; industry; agriculture and agricultural industry; and the
presence of a large number of landmines.  More than 37 per cent of housing,
25 per cent of agricultural land and 8 to 10 per cent of education,
agricultural industry and energy infrastructure requires reconstruction or
rehabilitation.  In the districts of Gazakh, Agdam and Fizuli, the damage
exceeds 50 per cent. 36/

101. Given the scale of the damage, creating conditions conducive to return
is a challenge that, even in these limited areas, exceeds the capacity of the
Government.  In what could well prove to be an exemplary effort to meet the
challenges of post-conflict reconstruction and resettlement in war-torn areas,
international humanitarian and development agencies, and financial
institutions have forged partnerships amongst themselves and with the
Government with the common aim of assisting the Government in creating
possibilities for return as a durable solution.  In April 1998, these
partnerships became more formalized with the establishment of an International
Advisory Group (IAG) to assist the Government in implementing a comprehensive
multi-year $123 million “Programme for the reconstruction and resettlement of
the liberated areas”.  The programme is intended to facilitate the sustainable
return of some 36,000 persons to their home areas through physical and social
infrastructure projects and income-generating schemes for those returning, 
and for the several thousand who have already returned, as well as for the
estimated 250,000 persons who have remained in areas damaged by the conflict.

102. The reconstruction or rehabilitation of shelter is a prerequisite for
return and, as such, a key component of the programme.  UNHCR, at the request
of the Government, is taking the lead role in this area, having launched a
$12 million two-year “Programme for shelter rehabilitation for displaced
populations returning to war damaged areas” in the spring of 1998.  Under the
first phase of the programme it is planned to provide minimum locally
acceptable housing to some 2,000 households in Terter, Fizuli and Agdam
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districts.  Working in cooperation with ARRA, the level of assistance provided
to beneficiaries will depend upon the degree of damage to their homes: 
(i) those whose homes were completely destroyed will receive a new standard
shelter; (ii) those whose homes were heavily damaged will be supplied with
construction materials, technical advice and guidance, but are encouraged to
undertake their own repairs, while community-based work groups will be formed
to assist the most vulnerable families with construction work; (iii) those
with lightly damaged houses will be provided with the necessary construction
materials to weatherproof their homes.  In the latter connection, it is
noteworthy that the programme uses local materials as much as possible, with
the exception of asbestos, which is avoided on account of environmental
concerns.

103. In Yukhuri Kurdmahmudlu village in Fizuli district, the Representative
visited a settlement of returnees who had benefited from this programme with
the construction of new homes to replace theirs, which had been completely
destroyed.  Although the limestone shelters resembled those viewed elsewhere
in the country, these homes were designed to be of a permanent nature and thus
were of higher quality, with thicker walls and floors for instance.  Aside
from the structures themselves, the small settlement showed other signs of
permanence, with thriving rose gardens and an orchard.  The residents of the
settlement with whom the Representative met were visibly pleased with and
proud of their new homes and stated that they were very happy to have
returned.

104. However, to be sustainable, return requires the restoration not only of
the homes of the displaced but also of the physical infrastructure and
economic opportunities in areas of return.  The programme for reconstruction
and rehabilitation combines efforts to meet both of these ends by involving
the displaced in reconstruction and rehabilitation activities, as well as by
creating longer-term opportunities for their self-reliance.  At a pilot
project of the programme in the town of Horadiz in Fuzuli district, the
Representative visited the reconstructed hospital, school and railway station
undertaken by ARRA with the support of UNDP.  The community bath-house and
post-office had also been restored and plans were under way for the rebuilding
of the community centre, library, pharmacy, town roads and street lighting. 
Meanwhile, the Technical Assistance in the CIS (TACIS) programme of the
European Union concentrates on large infrastructure projects, including the
railway, power and water supply and irrigation systems.  TACIS is also
supporting the rehabilitation of the agricultural sector and of agri-business
through the distribution of grain, fertilizers and machinery to return to
operation over 100 farms employing a total of 2,000 persons.  The planned
expansion of the project is expected ultimately to provide employment to
some 10,000 persons.

105. As with the shelter component of the programme, beneficiary involvement
is a central characteristic of the efforts to rebuild the physical
infrastructure of areas of return.  More than 6,000 persons, most of whom are
residents of the Fizuli district, are involved in the reconstruction of the
town of Horadiz and other villages in the region, 37/ thereby providing
returnees with income, as well as opportunities for skills development.  The
emphasis on beneficiary involvement in the programme accords well with Guiding
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Principle 28 calling for special efforts to be made to ensure the full
participation of internally displaced persons in the planning and management of
their return or resettlement and reintegration.

106. Between July 1996 and June 1998 the population of Horadiz doubled in size
to 2,857 and continues to steadily rise, with an average of five to six families
a week applying to the local authorities indicating their desire to return. 38/ 
Some families are returning to the area in advance of the reconstruction of
their homes.  The Representative visited one woman, for instance, who had
moved with her family from a tent camp to live in a railway carriage in
Horadiz in order to be one step closer to returning home.

107. While many of the internally displaced appear anxious to return, an
essential prerequisite to ensuring that they do so in safety is the removal of
landmines from areas of return.  The mineawareness activities undertaken by
ICRC are invaluable in this respect.  The actual extent of mine contamination
is not known, as detailed records of minefields were not made.  To begin to
address this problem, in 1998 UNDP commissioned a mine survey in Fizuli
region, selected as the priority area to be surveyed on account of the
reconstruction programme under way there.  Further funding is required to
extend the survey to other areas of Azerbaijan where return is currently
taking place or might be anticipated in the future.  There is also a need to
establish a national institutional body to manage mine action.  Important
steps towards this end have begun to be taken by the Government, with a draft
decree for the establishment of the Azerbaijan National Agency for Demining
(ANAD) and the purchase by ARRA of basic mineclearance equipment.  However,
there remains a lack of national capacity and a need for training local
personnel in humanitarian mine clearance, a skill that, in the event of
large-scale return, will be very much in demand. 

108. Finally, in addition to assisting those internally displaced persons
currently able to return, the programme for return now under way is also
intended to facilitate contingency planning for large-scale return, whenever
it occurs.  This aspect of the programme assumed great importance in the
autumn of 1997 when the prospects for peace and large-scale return appeared to
be particularly propitious.  However, with the slowing in the momentum of the
peace process in early 1998, large-scale return is no longer as imminent and,
as a result, there is a need for alternative or at least interim solutions. 

  B. Promoting preparedness for return or resettlement
and reintegration

109. For the large number of internally displaced persons originating from
the 20 per cent of Azerbaijani territory still under occupation, where return
is not possible at present, alternative solutions must be sought.  The
Government, however, has been reluctant to allow their reintegration, for fear
that this will undermine the goal of return and even the prospects of a
political settlement, on which this goal depends.  In this regard, the
concentration of the internally displaced in camps, settlements and public
buildings seems to serve as a means of leverage in the conflict negotiations,
providing tangible evidence of the impact of the war on Azerbaijan and the
pressing need to regain the territories lost.  It seems that from the
Government’s perspective, the resettlement and reintegration of the internally
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displaced would appear as a serious concession in the political negotiations
as it would remove the humanitarian imperative for regaining control of the
occupied territories in order to allow return.

110. In accordance with Guiding Principle 28, the authorities are expected to
facilitate the reintegration of returned or resettled internally displaced
persons.  While doing so appears to the authorities to be an anathema because
of the overriding goal of return, some progress in the search for alternative
solutions has been made recently.  Most notably, the Government has conceded
to the concept of “long-stayers”, that is, that there are among the internally
displaced some who are unlikely to return even if peace did materialize and
who should thus receive more than strictly temporary shelter and assistance. 
Agencies also reported that the Government’s reluctance to allow or sponsor
income-generation activities has relaxed somewhat.

111. For the majority of the internally displaced, however, return remains
the overriding aim of the Government and of the displaced themselves.  While
return would indeed appear to be the preferred solution for the majority of
the displaced, it remains difficult to predict when peace will come and make
large-scale return possible.  Thus there appears to arise a dilemma between,
on the one hand, hoping for a peaceful resolution to the conflict and the
possibilities it would present for return and, on the other hand, addressing
the present needs of the displaced for a decent and dignified life in a way
that does not undermine these goals.

112. Over the course of the mission, the Representative developed the notion
that this dilemma might most effectively be managed by continuing to pursue
peace and the preferred solution of return while undertaking efforts to
strengthen the capacities of the displaced for self-reliance with a view to
preparing them for the possibility of return.  Cast in this light, the
provision of skills training and income-generation opportunities for the
displaced can be seen as being a contribution, rather than a concession, to
the goal of eventual return.  Moreover, whether it be in the agricultural or
industrial sectors or in the area of entrepreneurship, the internally
displaced represent a significant pool of underutilized skilled and educated
labour which, if channelled into appropriate areas of activity, could help
contribute to the economic growth of the country as a whole.  Along this line
of thinking, the Minister of Social Security, in a very fruitful and frank
exchange of views with the Representative, spoke of the high intellectual
potential of the displaced and the considerable amount of current foreign
investment in the country, suggesting that these two elements combined could
be capitalized upon through skills-training and job creation in the field of
the latest technology.

113. Doing so would appear to be very much in line with the view of the donor
community which, in a meeting with the Representative, expressed keen interest
in supporting projects for national capacity-building and the promotion of
self-reliance among the displaced but, at the same time, frustration with the
lack of government support for these goals.  The meeting of the Representative
with the Minister of Social Security and, subsequently, with the
Prime Minister and later the President, with whom the same issue was
discussed, strongly suggest a closer convergence of views.  Accordingly, it
would appear timely to convene a meeting between government officials and
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representatives of the international community for the purpose of devising a
common strategy for addressing not only the present, and very pressing, needs
of the internally displaced for continued humanitarian assistance, but also
their own expressed desire to become more self-reliant through increased
access to opportunities for employment and other means of income-generation. 
The Representative, since his return from Azerbaijan, has shared this
recommendation with the Secretary-General, the Emergency Relief Coordinator
and the heads of several international agencies to solicit their support. 
Through the present report, he aims to share this suggestion with the
international donor community at large, while recalling to the Government of
Azerbaijan the constructive dialogue held on this issue in the hope that the
recommended meeting will indeed occur.  The Representative himself stands
ready to assist this process in any way possible.

V.  CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

114. The situation of internal displacement in Azerbaijan shares with other
situations that the Representative has studied first-hand a common cause: 
that of armed conflict.  The external dimension to the conflict in Azerbaijan,
however, creates a unique set of circumstances in which there is solidarity
between the authorities and the displaced; the Government recognizes its
responsibilities to address the plight of the displaced and thus does not view
them as the “enemy” or threaten their physical security on this basis. 
However, the situation also underscores the fact that protection for the
internally displaced extends beyond safeguards against physical attack to
encompass also the enjoyment of economic and social rights which, at a
minimum, entails basic assistance in the areas of food and water, shelter,
clothing, medical services and sanitation, and entitlement to education and
economic opportunities.  It is in these areas, which are no less deserving of
international attention, that many of the internally displaced of Azerbaijan
have outstanding needs.

115. Donors and international agencies and NGOs share the view that the
Government must assume greater responsibilities for addressing the needs of
its internally displaced population.  However, there is also recognition of
the need to strengthen the capacity of the Government to do so incrementally,
in accordance with its ability.

116. The frustration expressed by donors and international agencies and NGOs
with regard to the growing sense of dependency of the displaced and the
Government on international assistance is echoed by the displaced themselves,
who indicated their willingness and strong desire to work in order to provide
for themselves.  It is worth noting that the internally displaced, in view of
their large number, represent a potentially significant political force in
Azerbaijan.  The risk of the radicalization of the internally displaced
population, should their needs in the areas of legal protection, basic
humanitarian assistance and reintegration continue to be inadequately
addressed, must not be underestimated.

117. Owing to the present state of the economy, the self-reliance of the
internally displaced will take some time to cultivate and, in the light of
this fact, the need for humanitarian assistance to meet basic needs will
remain for some time to come.  These two considerations, however, need not be
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mutually exclusive but, rather, could be addressed in a complementary manner. 
To stave off the risk of chronic dependency, while at the same time providing
meaningful activity and skills development for the displaced, “food for work”
programmes, of which an example in the area of health care was provided above,
could be expanded to cover other areas of activity and smooth the transition
from dependency to development.

118. In short, the status quo of the situation of internal displacement in
Azerbaijan is simply no longer tenable.  After at least five years of
displacement and dependency on emergency-type relief, the displaced deserve
and, increasingly, are demanding more durable solutions to their plight. 
While return is now a possibility for some, the vast majority remain in a sort
of economic, legal and social limbo between the eventual goal of return and
the need, in the interim, for a decent and dignified way of living.  The
conditions of deprivation in which many of the internally displaced continue
to be forced to exist and the increasing frustration of donors and the
displaced at the sense of dependency created by the continuation of an
emergency-style approach require that the Government urgently address the
current situation, specifically the pressing needs of the displaced in the
areas of food, shelter, health and income-generation.  At the same time, the
enthusiasm of the Government and of the international community for the return
and reconstruction project currently under way for those among the displaced
originating from areas returned to government control must be tempered by the
desperate conditions of the large number of internally displaced persons not
yet able to return.  An alternative solution, that is resettlement, must
therefore be explored.  The authorities’ responsibility relating to the
creation of conditions for durable solutions, is not limited to the return of
the displaced but also includes the possibility of voluntary resettlement in
other parts of the country.

119. To address the needs of both groups, the following recommendations are
made:

(a) There is a need to find a lasting and peaceful solution to the
conflict.  While the maintenance of the ceasefire for several years now is
significant, it is only through a lasting settlement of the conflict that
durable solutions can be found for the hundreds of thousands of persons, in
Azerbaijan and Armenia, uprooted by the conflict.  The prospects for a
peaceful resolution of the conflict and for durable solutions for the
displaced rest in the hands not only of the Government of Azerbaijan and the
authorities of Nagorno-Karabakh, but also depend upon the position taken by
Armenia and other powers in the region.  Intensified efforts to settle the
conflict are urgently required;

(b) In the interim, the tragic plight of the internally displaced must
be addressed in a comprehensive and effective manner, with particular
attention being paid to ensuring that their most basic needs for food,
shelter, clothing and medical services are met.  Serious gaps in these areas
remain, as the substandard living conditions of many in weather-worn tents,
railway carriages and overcrowded public buildings most starkly make evident. 
Serious problems of malnutrition, other health problems, and problems of
sanitation also exist;
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(c) A full shift in the approach of the international donor community
from relief assistance towards development is premature.  To be sure, projects
addressing longer-term development needs should be pursued, but in parallel
with the continued provision of basic humanitarian relief to those in need and
especially to the most vulnerable groups among them, such as the elderly, the
disabled and women heads of household, who are likely to continue to need
humanitarian assistance regardless of the pace of development.  To smooth the
transition from dependency to self-reliance, foodforwork programmes, which
could usefully be expanded, merit the support of the Government;   

(d) Educational services and, especially, economic opportunities for
the internally displaced need to be improved.  Skills-training programmes,
meaningful income-generating activities and opportunities for micro-credit
need to be expanded among displaced communities, with the full participation
of women;  

(e) While resource constraints at present may limit the Government’s
ability to meet the material needs of the displaced, there are several
initiatives involving little or no financial implications which the Government
could undertake to improve its response.  These include:  improving
coordination among and between national and local authorities addressing the
needs of the internally displaced; reforming legislation governing NGO
activity, especially in relation to taxation and their lending activities, in
order to create an environment more supportive of NGO work; safeguarding the
right to freedom of movement and choice of residence by ensuring the removal
of remnants of the propiska system; and ensuring that internally displaced
persons are not discriminated against or otherwise negatively affected by the
process of land privatization currently under way;

(f) In the light of the stalled momentum in the peace negotiations
and, as a result, the dimming of prospects for imminent return, there is a
need for a new needs assessment among the hundreds of thousands of internally
displaced at present unable to return.  As repeatedly noted above, the
Representative found that basic needs in the areas of food and potable water,
shelter, and medical and sanitation services are not being adequately met. 
These basic needs must be addressed, through joint efforts of the Government
and the international community, with the utmost haste;

(g) For the effective carrying out of all of the above
recommendations, there is a need for a meeting to be convened among
representatives of the Government, international agencies, NGOs and the donor
community at which they would jointly formulate a strategy, develop specific
programmes and establish a clear division of labour among themselves in order
to address these needs of the internally displaced effectively in the short,
medium and longterm.  Building upon the support for this suggestion
expressed during the mission by all parties, and in the light of the pressing
needs of the displaced, this meeting should be held without further delay;

(h) Needs assessment in the occupied areas is also required, as
contingency planning for possible eventual return.  The scale of destruction
reported in these areas suggests that considerable reconstruction assistance
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will be required if return, when possible, is to be sustainable.  The
cooperation of the Government in making international access to these areas
possible is strongly encouraged;

(i) For those areas where return is now possible, a comprehensive mine
assessment survey and subsequent mineclearance programme is imperative. 
Internally displaced persons should neither be allowed nor encouraged to
return to areas which have not been cleared of mines.  Strengthened donor
support for building national mineclearance capacity is required.  At the
same time, the mineawareness campaign of ICRC should be continued;

(j) Also relating to the safety and sustainability of return, efforts
of conflict resolution and reconciliation should be strengthened.  A number of
local NGOs, especially women’s groups, are undertaking important activities in
these areas which deserve increased support.  If there is large-scale return
eventually, such efforts will be essential for promoting the peaceful
reintegration and rebuilding of communities;

(k) In the return process, it is essential that the voluntariness of
return is assured.  While return is evidently the preference of the displaced
and the Government alike, the tenacity with which the authorities pursue this
goal underscores the need for safeguards to ensure that the return of the
displaced truly is voluntary.  UNHCR assistance in monitoring the
voluntariness of return is required.  In this connection, the displaced should
be given accurate information concerning the conditions in areas of return;

(l) While continuing to support the ideal of return, alternative
durable solutions, that is to say, resettlement and reintegration of the
displaced, require greater attention and support.  The Government has recently
begun to take important steps in this direction, by means of its acceptance of
the concept of “longstayers”, its allowing more permanent shelter for these
populations and its willingness to begin supporting some skills-training and
income-generating projects.  Building upon these initiatives, greater
government support is required for promoting selfreliance among the displaced
and for durable solutions other than return, which for many remains an elusive
goal; 

(m) In parallel to promoting greater self-reliance among the
displaced, the Government must assume greater responsibility for addressing
their plight.  To be sure, the magnitude of the displaced population and
difficult economic circumstances currently limit the ability of the Government
to address fully the needs of the internally displaced by itself and, as a
result, continued international assistance is required.  In addition to direct
assistance to internally displaced persons in need, international support for
strengthening the capacity of the Government to discharge its responsibilities
towards the displaced should be strengthened and should receive the full
support of the Government. 

120. In conclusion, it should be recalled that the Commission on Human Rights
has invited Governments of countries which the Representative has visited to
give due consideration to his recommendations and suggestions and to make
available information on measures taken thereon.  The Representative
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